

# MINISTRY OF HEALTH GENERAL DIRECTORATE OF HEALTH PROMOTION

# TURKEY BODY WEIGHT PERCEPTION SURVEY

**ANKARA 2012** 



Copyright owner:<sup>©</sup> General Directorate of Health Promotion, Ministry of Health of Turkey, 2012.

All rights are reserved by General Directorate of Health Promotion, Ministry of Health of Turkey. Any quotation cannot be made without reference. During quotation, the reference should be shown as "General Directorate of Health Promotion, Ministry of Health of Turkey, Ankara, press no and date". In accordance with the law no 5846, this document cannot be reproduced completely or partly without prior approval of the General Directorate of Health Promotion.

ISBN No: 978 - 975 - 590 - 446 - 7

Ministry of Health Issue No: 894

#### Press

Anıl Matbaacılık Ltd. Şti. Özveren Sokak No:13/A Demirtepe Kızılay / ANKARA / TÜRKİYE Phone: +90 312 229 37 41 Fax: +90 312 229 37 42



# EDITOR:

Prof. Recep AKDAĞ

Minister of Health of Turkey

#### **TECHNICAL WORKING GROUP \*:**

Dr. Kağan KARAKAYA Dr. Emine BARAN Dr. Hakan TÜZÜN Dr. Levent GÖÇMEN Mustafa ERATA Dr. İnci ARIKAN Harika KÖKALAN YEŞİL

\*: General Directorate of Health Promotion, Department of Health Promotion

**COVER and BOOK DESIGN:** 

Cüneyt YILDIZ

**TRANSLATION:** Çağla MAYDA



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

| TABLES  | 5     |
|---|-------|
| FIGURES   | 6     |
| ABBREVIATIONS   | 8     |
| ABSTRACT  | 9     |
| 1. INTRODUCTION and OBJECTIVE                                     | 12    |
| 1.1 Obesity in the world  | 12    |
| 1.2 Obesity in Turkey   | 13    |
| 1.3 Obesity related Health Problems                               |       |
| 1.4 Body Weight Perception  | 15    |
| 2. MATERIAL and METHOD  |       |
| 2.1 Sample  |       |
| 2.2 Implementation  |       |
| 2.3 Classification of variables                                   |       |
| 2.4 Statistical method  |       |
| 3. FINDINGS   |       |
| 3.1 Descriptive variables   |       |
| 3.2 Body Mass Index based Evaluation                              |       |
| 3.3 Body Weight Perception Category based Evaluation              |       |
| 3.4 Comparison of Body Mass Index Category with Body Weight       |       |
| Perception Category, Accurate Body Weight Perception              |       |
| 3.5 Acceptance of Obesity as Health Problem                       |       |
| 3.6 Dieting Status  |       |
| 4. DISCUSSION and CONCLUSION                                      |       |
| 4.1 Body Mass Index based Evaluation                              |       |
| 4.2 Body Weight Perception Category based Evaluation              |       |
| 4.3 Comparison of Body Mass Index Category with Body Weight Perce | ption |
| Category, Accurate Body Weight Perception based Evaluation        |       |
| 4.4 Considering of Obesity as Health Problem                      |       |
| 4.5 Dieting Status  | 58    |
| 4.6 Conclusion  | 60    |
| 5. BIBLIOGRAPHY   | 61    |



# TABLES

| Table 2.1  | Residence based distribution of households interviewed         |    |
|------------|--|----|
|            | and included in the scope of sampling, TBWPS 2011              | 19 |
| Table 2.2  | Residence based distribution of participants, TBWPS 2011       | 19 |
| Table 2.3  | Body Mass Index classification                                 | 21 |
| Table 3.1  | Descriptive characteristics of the participants, TBWPS 2011    | 22 |
| Table 3.2  | Body Mass Index category of participants, TBWPS 2011           | 23 |
| Table 3.3  | Change of Body Mass Index category of participants on the      |    |
|            | basis of specific descriptive variables, TBWPS 2011            | 24 |
| Table 3.4  | Body Weight Perception category of Participants, TBWPS 2011    | 26 |
| Table 3.5  | Change of Body Weight Perception category of participants      |    |
|            | on the basis of specific descriptive variables, TBWPS 2011     | 28 |
| Table 3.6  | Change of Body Weight Perception on the basis of Body          |    |
|            | Mass Index, TBWPS 2011   | 31 |
| Table 3.7  | Change of Body Weight Perception on the basis of Body          |    |
|            | Mass Index (two groups), TBWPS 2011                            | 33 |
| Table 3.8  | Change of Body Mass Index – Body Weight Perception             |    |
|            | Category on the basis of residence, TBWPS 2011                 | 34 |
| Table 3.9  | Change of Body Mass Index – Body Weight Perception             |    |
|            | Category on the basis of residence (two groups), TBWPS 2011    | 35 |
| Table 3.10 | Change of Body Mass Index – Body Weight Perception             |    |
|            | Category on the basis of sex, TBWPS 2011                       | 36 |
| Table 3.11 | Change of Body Mass Index – Body Weight Perception             |    |
|            | Category on the basis of sex (two groups), TBWPS 2011          | 37 |
| Table 3.12 | Change of accurate Body Weight Perception on the basis of      |    |
|            | specific descriptive variables, TBWPS 2011                     | 39 |
| Table 3.13 | Change in acceptance of obesity as health problem by the       |    |
|            | participants on the basis of specific descriptive variables,   |    |
|            | TBWPS 2011   | 43 |
| Table 3.14 | Change in acceptance of obesity as health problem by the       |    |
|            | participants on the basis of Body Mass Index and Body Weight   |    |
|            | Perception categories, TBWPS 2011                              | 46 |
| Table 3.15 | Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight in the |    |
|            | last one year on the basis of specific descriptive variables,  |    |
|            | TBWPS 2011   | 49 |
| Table 3.16 | Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight in the |    |
|            | last one year on the basis of Body Mass Index and Body Weight  |    |
|            | Perception categories, TBWPS 2011                              | 52 |



# FIGURES

| Figure 3.1  | Distribution of Body Mass Index category on the basis of |
|-------------|--|
|             | residence and sex, TBWPS 201125                          |
| Figure 3.2  | Distribution of Body Mass Index category on the basis    |
|             | of age groups, TBWPS 201125                              |
| Figure 3.3  | Distribution of Body Mass Index category on the basis of |
|             | educational status, TBWPS 2011                           |
| Figure 3.4  | Distribution of Body Weight Perception category on       |
|             | the basis of sex and residence, TBWPS 2011               |
| Figure 3.5  | Distribution of Body Weight Perception category          |
|             | on the basis of age groups, TBWPS 2011                   |
| Figure 3.6  | Distribution of Body Weight Perception category          |
|             | on the basis of educational status, TBWPS 2011           |
| Figure 3.7  | Change of Body Weight Perception on the basis            |
|             | of Body Mass Index, TBWPS 2011                           |
| Figure 3.8  | Change of Body Weight Perception on the basis of         |
|             | Body Mass Index (two groups), TBWPS 2011                 |
| Figure 3.9  | Distribution of Accurate Body Weight Perception          |
|             | on the basis of residence, TBWPS 201140                  |
| Figure 3.10 | Distribution of accurate Body Weight Perception          |
|             | on the basis of age groups, TBWPS 201140                 |
| Figure 3.11 | Distribution of Accurate Body Weight Perception          |
|             | on the basis of educational status, TBWPS 2011           |
| Figure 3.12 | Age group based change of DBAA in accordance             |
|             | with the results of logistic regression, TBWPS 2011      |
| Figure 3.13 | Educational status based change of DBAA in               |
|             | accordance with logistic regression model, TBWPS 2011 42 |
| Figure 3.14 | Change in acceptance of obesity as health problem        |
|             | on the basis of residence and sex, TBWPS 2011            |
| Figure 3.15 | Change in acceptance of obesity as health problem        |
|             | on the basis of age groups, TBWPS 201144                 |
| Figure 3.16 | Change in acceptance of obesity as health problem        |
|             | on the basis of educational level, TBWPS 2011            |



# FIGURES (continues)

| Change in acceptance of obesity as health problem by the      |   |
|---|---|
| participants on the basis of Body Mass Index category,        |   |
| TBWPS 2011  | 47  |
| Change in acceptance of obesity as health problem by the      |   |
| participants on the basis of Body Weight Perception category, |   |
| TBWPS 2011  | 47  |
| Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight       |   |
| in the last one year on the basis of residence and sex,       |   |
| TBWPS 2011  | 50  |
| Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight       |   |
| in the last one year on the basis of age groups, TBWPS 2011   | 50  |
| Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight       |   |
| in the last one year on the basis of educational status,      |   |
| TBWPS 2011  | 51  |
| Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight       |   |
| in the last one year on the basis of Body Mass Index,         |   |
| TBWPS 2011  | 53  |
| Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight       |   |
| in the last one year on the basis of Body Weight Perception,  |   |
| TBWPS 2011  | 53  |
|   | Change in acceptance of obesity as health problem by the<br>participants on the basis of Body Mass Index category,<br>TBWPS 2011<br>Change in acceptance of obesity as health problem by the<br>participants on the basis of Body Weight Perception category,<br>TBWPS 2011<br>Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight<br>in the last one year on the basis of residence and sex,<br>TBWPS 2011<br>Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight<br>in the last one year on the basis of age groups, TBWPS 2011<br>Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight<br>in the last one year on the basis of educational status,<br>TBWPS 2011<br>Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight<br>in the last one year on the basis of educational status,<br>TBWPS 2011<br>Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight<br>in the last one year on the basis of Body Mass Index,<br>TBWPS 2011<br>Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight<br>in the last one year on the basis of Body Mass Index,<br>TBWPS 2011<br>Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight<br>in the last one year on the basis of Body Mass Index,<br>TBWPS 2011 |



# **ABBREVIATIONS**

BWP Body Weight Perception

- BMI Body Mass Index
- ABWP Accurate Body Weight Perception
- WHO World Health Organization
- OECD Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development
- TBWPS Turkey Body Weight Perception Survey
- TNHS Turkey Nutrition and Health Survey
- THS Turkey Health Survey
- TURKSTAT Turkish Statistical Institute
- IBWP Inaccurate Body Weight Perception



# ABSTRACT

Tobacco usage and obesity are counted among the most significant epidemics in the World in Twentieth century.<sup>1</sup> In accordance with the data of WHO, obesity frequency has been doubled as of 1980. While 5% of males and 8% of females were obese in worldwide in 1980, these rates increased to 10% for males and 14% for females in 2008.<sup>4</sup> 33.0% of the population representing the adult group of 15 years old and more is overweight and 16.9% is obese with respect to the 2010 data of Turkey Health Survey of Turkish Statistical Institute.<sup>9</sup> Whereas, in accordance with 2010 data of Turkey Nutrition and Health Survey, 34.6% of the population being 19 years old and more is overweight and 30.3% is obese in our country.<sup>10</sup> As in all over the world, obesity is a significant public health matter in Turkey.

Accurate body weight perception (ABWP) is defined as the compatibility between the body weight perceived and measured, which indicates health related risks about weight condition.<sup>14</sup> Body Mass Index (BMI) average and misperception of the people regarding their own body weight has increased among overall communities.<sup>15</sup>

The objective of Turkey Body Weight Perception Survey conducted for the first time at national level in Turkey is to analyze relation between the ABWP and the descriptive variables counted as residence, gender, age and educational status, as well as view of obesity as a matter of health and diet condition. It is anticipated that the outcomes of the survey will serve as a guide during development of programs and campaigns related with the obesity in the scope of "Turkey Struggle and Control of the Obesity Program (2010-2014)".

Sampling of the survey is identified on the basis of households and the national database where overall addresses in the country are registered. Multistage Stratified Clustered Sampling method is used. As a measure for participation frequency of households to the survey, it is identified to interview with at least one person aged 15 and more. Interviews were completed within 3894 of 5502 households (70.8%); questionnaires were responded with 6082 persons by means of face-to-face interview technique. Heights and weights stated by the participants aged twenty and older are evaluated in accordance with BMI category of the



World Health Organization (WHO). Growth references improved for school-age children and adolescents by WHO are used in evaluation of BMIs of 15-19 age group.<sup>321</sup> In the scope of the study, Accurate Body Weight Perception (ABWP) is defined as the reliability between the BMI category and body weight perception (BWP) category.

In accordance with BMI category of participants; 3.6% is underweight, 39.7% has normal weight, 33.3% is overweight and 23.4% is obese. There is a statistically significant difference between females and males in terms of BMI category (p < 0,001). 36.6.% of males is overweight and 18.4% is obese, whereas 31.3% of females is overweight and 26.4% is obese. It is also observed that frequency of obesity is highest among participants with no education and has a frequency of 32.3%; whereas, this rate is lowest among participants with college/ university degree and has a value of 10.3%. Difference between the educational levels is statistically significant (p<0.001).

In case of category of the participants with respect to BWP, 10.5% is underweight, 51.9% has normal weight, 29.4% is overweight and finally, 8.2% is obese. 49.7% of participants has ABWP. Level of compatibility between the BMI and BWP category is weak ( $\kappa$ = 0.25, p < 0.001). In accordance with BMI category, only 38.7% of those overweight perceive themselves as overweight and 5.6% perceives as obese, 53.4% perceives as having normal weight and 2.3% perceives themselves as underweight. Only 25.8% of obese participants perceives themselves as overweight, 54.2% perceives as overweight, 18.9% perceives as having normal weight and 1.1% perceives as underweight. Therefore, ABWP frequency is 25.8% among obese, 38.7% among overweight, 71.8% and 62.5% among normal weight and underweight participants respectively. Other worldwide studies show that ABWP frequency is less among overweight and obese adults. As approximately two third of overweight and three fourth of obese people do not have ABWP, this matter should be overcome while struggling with obesity and shows that awareness regarding the obesity should be increased.

Frequency of those having ABWP is higher among those living in urban areas (p< 0.01), decreasing age groups (p < 0.001) and increasing education levels (p < 0.001). Lower ABWP frequency among those living in rural areas and lower ABWP frequency and obesity frequency in lower education groups may serve as



a guide for prioritized target mass of struggle with obesity programs aiming to create ABWP.

Those having ABWP (87.1%) view obesity as an health problem more when compared to those not having ABWP (83.4%) (p < 0.001). In accordance with BMI categories, 85.6% of overweight participants and 86,9% of obese participants view obesity as an health problem. With respect to the BWP categories, 90.3% of those perceiving themselves as overweight and 90.7% of obese participants consider obesity as an health problem. Non-perception of obesity as a health problem by one of every ten participants, who are obese or perceive themselves as obese, shows that significant lack of knowledge is in question, in which case view of obesity as a health problem by more people having ABWP will increase ABWP frequency and accordingly, will mitigate such gap.

89.3% of participants raising more than one respond to the question of how to understand obesity does not have any idea about the question, whereas, 5.1% indicates height and weight calculation to identify obesity, 3.9% supports that only a doctor can decide and 2.9% of participants think that obesity may be understood by analyzing the physical appearance. The fact that the nine of every ten participants do not have any idea about how to understand obesity shows the incredible size of lack of knowledge in this issue and highlights the requirement to increase obesity related awareness.

When the participants are analyzed in terms of diet status to lose weight during the last one year with respect to their ABWP, it is found that 29.1% of those having accurate body weight perception makes diet and 19.7% of those having inaccurate body weight perception makes diet, which indicates statistically significant difference (p <0.001). The fact that the approximately one third of those having ABWP and one fifth of those not having ABWP make diet shows that increase of obesity related awareness is not sufficient and more efforts should be presented to create behavioral change in this respect.

Increasing ABWP frequency will increase awareness for health related risks arisen due to obesity and shall make overweight and obese people to show much more effort to have healthy weight. In addition, overweight and obese people shall perceive public health related messages and evaluate them accurately as they shall be aware of the fact that such messages are for them.



# 1. INTRODUCTION and OBJECTIVE

Tobacco use and obesity are counted as one of the most significant epidemics in the World in Twentieth century.<sup>1</sup> Overweight and obesity is defined as abnormal or over fat accumulation as to derange the health. While overweight and obesity status of adults is classified, height based weight index defined as Body Mass Index (BMI) is used and is calculated as weight in kilograms divided by the square of the height in meters. World Health Organization (WHO) defines 25 and more BMI value as overweight and 30 and more BMI value as obesity.<sup>2</sup> When the BMI is 25 and more, the risk of comorbidity increases.<sup>3</sup>

The main reason for overweight and obesity problem is the imbalance between calorie intake and usage. In worldwide, this situation arises due to excessive intake of high-energy foods having high fat, salt and sugar content, but low vitamin, mineral and other micronutrient contents, increase of some studies having sedentary nature, change of transportation type and increasing urbanization.<sup>2</sup>

# 1.1 Obesity in the world

In accordance with the data of WHO, obesity frequency has been doubled as of 1980. While 5% of males and 8% of females were obese in worldwide in 1980, these rates increased to 10% for males and 14% for females in 2008.<sup>4</sup> In 2008, more than 200 million males and 300 million females were obese, among more than 1.4 billion overweight adults aged 20 and more in worldwide.<sup>2</sup> In all WHO regions, females are much more prone to be obese when compared to males.<sup>4</sup>

Prevalence of overweight and obese people has the highest in WHO America region (36% overweight, 26% obese) and lowest in South Eastern Asia region (11% overweight, 3% obese). Frequency of overweight females in WHO Europe, Eastern Mediterranean and America regions is more than 50%.<sup>4</sup>

Prevalence studies related with child obesity are significant in terms of inclusion of children and future health of the community, but such studies are not conducted frequently. It is found that 10% of school-age children (between 5-17 years old) is overweight (including obese children) (2004 data).<sup>1</sup>In accordance with 2010 data of WHO, more than 40 million children aged five and less is overweight. While it was previously thought that this problem was a matter of high-income



countries, today frequency of overweight and obese children increases in urban settlement areas of low- and middle-income countries.<sup>2</sup>

Overweight prevalence of infants and young children has the highest value in high-middle income countries (in accordance with the World Bank data, Turkey is included within high-middle income group) and the fastest increase is observed in low-middle income countries.<sup>5.6</sup>

# 1.2 Obesity in Turkey

In accordance with 2008 data of WHO, measurement based overweight and obese males prevalence is 38.0% and 21.7% respectively for the age group of 20 and more; whereas, these rates are 30.1% and 34.0% for females.<sup>7.8</sup>

In accordance with 2010 data of Turkey Health Survey (THS) conducted by Turkish Statistical Institute (TURKSTAT), 16,9% of adult population aged 15 and more is obese and 33.0% of them is overweight on the basis of BMI classification calculated with respect to the height and weight values stated by them. 37% of males aged 15 and more is overweight and 13% is obese in Turkey; whereas, these rates are 28% and 21% for females respectively.<sup>9</sup>

With respect to 2010 data of Turkey Nutrition and Health Survey (TNHS), 34.6% of population aged 19 and more is overweight and 30.3% of them is obese on the basis of BMI classification calculated with respect to the height and weight values measured. These rates are distributed among males and females as following; 29.7% and 41.0% for females and 39.1% and 20.5% for males respectively.<sup>10</sup>

In reference to the Updated Obesity data of OECD (Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development) for the year 2012, frequency of overweight male child aged 5-17 is 11.3% (including obesity) and female child is 10.3%.<sup>11</sup>

# 1.3 Obesity related health problems

Overweight and obesity are much more correlated with mortality when compared to the underweight in worldwide. 65% of the world population lives in countries where overweight and obesity problems cause higher frequency of mortality (all high-income countries and most middle-income countries).



Overweight and obesity are ranked as the fifth risk among global mortality risks.<sup>2</sup>

The study having the largest scope to identify the relation between the obesity and mortality covers 1 million adults living in Europe and North America. In this study,, it is identified that mortality increases with respect to the increase in BMI in terms of those having BMI value of higher than 25 kg/m<sup>2</sup>. Lifetime of those having Body Mass Index of 30-35 is 2-4 years shorter than those having normal weight. This difference is 8-10 years for the population having BMI 40-45, which indicates loss of expected lifetime for those smoking.<sup>1</sup>

In all over the world, chronic diseases are the basic reason of capacity loss and mortality and affects all age and social classes, in particular old age groups and socially disadvantaged classes. In the future, it is expected that chronic disease will increase. Obesity is closely related with diabetes and is a significant public health matter representing key risk factor in terms of chronic diseases.<sup>1</sup>

Overweight and obesity have adverse impacts on blood pressure, cholesterol, triglyceride and insulin resistance.<sup>5</sup> High blood pressure and high cholesterol problems are observed among those having high BMI values. On the basis of above findings, obese population experiences higher risk in terms of coronary artery diseases, stroke and accordingly, mortality, as well as cardiac diseases.<sup>1</sup> Increase in type 2 diabetes risks is directly related with high BMI values. High BMI increase the risk of breast, colon/rectum, endometrium, kidney, esophagus (adenocarcinoma) and pancreatic cancers, kidney diseases and premature mortality risks.<sup>5.12</sup> 44% of diabetes , 23% of ischemic cardiac diseases and 7-41% of specific cancer diseases are attributed to overweight and obesity.<sup>2</sup>

To achieve optimal health, target BMI should be in the range of 18.5-24.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>; whereas median of BMI for adult population should be 21-23 kg/m<sup>2</sup>. If BMI is in the range of 25.0-29.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, risk increases in terms of comorbid. However, when BMI value is 30 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and more, this risk increases more.<sup>5</sup>

Strong relation between the obesity and chronic diseases recalls that obese people consult more to the health institutions; hence, spend more for healthcare when compared to normal weight people. The estimations based on different approaches and methods in various countries show that approximately 1-3% of total health spending is made due to the obesity. In accordance with



survey results of various countries, any obese individual makes 25% higher health spending when compared to normal weight individual.<sup>1</sup>

Cause and effect relation between obesity related health problems shows that more health spending will be made in the future due to the increase in obesity during the last 20 years.<sup>1</sup>

Obesity in the period of childhood increases obesity in adulthood, premature mortality and disability risks. In addition to increasing the future risks, obese children are subject to dyspnea, increasing fracture risks, hypertension, early signs of cardiovascular diseases, insulin resistance and psychological impacts.<sup>2</sup> According to the results of cohort study named Bogalusa Cardiac Survey covering children; obesity risk of children being overweight before the age of 8 increases significantly in their adulthood. In addition, overweight children may carry early signs of chronic diseases without being aware of the fact that this is a problem intensifying consequences of the disease. As a result, both children and their families do not take measures to decrease risks of the disease. Finally, it should be reminded that obese children have psychosocial problems including insufficient social share and low self-efficacy.<sup>1</sup>

# 1.4 Body Weight Perception

Body weight perception (BWP) is defined as the image of body weight figured within our mind.<sup>13</sup> Accurate body weight perception (ABWP) is defined as the compatibility between the perceived and measured body weight and shows awareness of health risks related with weight status.<sup>14</sup> BMI average increases among all communities as the inaccurate perception of people regarding their weight status.<sup>15</sup>

Inaccurate Body Weight Perception (IBWP) (in other words, incompatibility between real weight of the individual and his/her own perceived weight) is intensely observed among overweight and obese adults. It is anticipated that inaccurate body weight perception of overweight and obese people prevents adoption of healthy attitudes and behaviors as a result of which their motivation to lose weight decreases. Overweight and obese population perceiving themselves as having healthy weight may not give effort to lose weight and may be less willing to be physically active and eat healthily.<sup>12</sup>



Surprisingly, there is insufficient empirical information about associated attitude and behaviors of IBWP among overweight and obese people. In addition, most of the studies about IBWP are prevalence studies analyzing IBWP in terms of socio-economic factors (social gender and race/ethnic origin, etc.). According to the limited data, IBWP is associated with key components preventing protection and loss of weight -mostly associated attitudes (eating interests, weight interest, etc.) and weight related behaviors (less weight loss attempts, unhealthy nutrition and less physical activity level, etc.) among overweight and obese people. <sup>12</sup> ABWP is a key instrument while defining risk of obesity related chronic diseases and may encourage people to lose weight.<sup>16</sup>

Body weight perception has relation with specific factors including gender, race, real body weight and socio-economic status. If the individuals have better knowledge about their own weight perception indicators, body weight control strategies may be developed more efficiently. In addition to the perception of body weight accurately, body size dissatisfaction and ideal body weight may contribute to identify behaviors related with body weight control. According to the studies searching the relation between different socio-economic status indicators and BMI, it is found that educational level is more associated with body weight perception and body dissatisfaction when compared to income and professional status and such relations has positive direct relation.<sup>17</sup>

Categories related with adult weight status and created on the basis of BMI by WHO (<18.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup> underweight, 18.5 - <25.0 kg/m<sup>2</sup> normal, 25.0 - <30.0 kg/m<sup>2</sup> overweight,  $\geq$ 30.0 kg/m<sup>2</sup>obese) are mainly used by researchers and clinicians. Less information is available about whether people out of the occupation category place themselves within accurate category. According to the surveys, adults may evaluate their heights and weights accurately; however, adults having normal weight estimate their body weight more than the real status and overweight, as well as obese adults tend to estimate their body weight less than the reality. Increasing obesity epidemics and obesity outcomes show that how to explain obesity is important to design interventions better aiming to decrease rate of overweight population. If people do not perceive themselves as overweight or obese, they may not try to lose weight and may not perceive obesity related public health messages.<sup>18</sup>



"Turkey Struggle and Control of the Obesity Program (2010-2014)" is prepared by the Ministry of Health to struggle with obesity efficiently, to increase knowledge of the community about struggle with obesity issue, to promote people gain sufficient and balanced nutrition ad regular physical activity habits and accordingly, to decrease occurrence frequency of obesity and obesity related diseases in our country. In the scope of this program, enlightenment and awareness-raising of the community about obesity, sufficient and balance nutrition and physical activity.<sup>19</sup> In this context, it is important to evaluate ABWP of the community.

The objective of Turkey Body Weight Perception Survey (TBWP) performed at national level for the first time in Turkey is to analyze relation of ABWP with descriptive variables such as residence, sex, age and educational status, acceptance of obesity as health problem and dieting status. It is anticipated that outcomes of this survey will serve as a guide during improvement of obesity related programs and campaigns in the scope of "Turkey Struggle and Control of the Obesity Program (2010-2014).



# 2. MATERIAL AND METHOD

# 2.1 Sampling

Sampling of the study is identified from the household unit on the basis of Address based Register database by the TURKSTAT.

During identification of the sampling by TURKSTAT, all residences are included within the scope of sampling and residences where adequate number of household is not available and the population is less than 1% of the total population are excluded (small villages, hamlets, etc.). In the survey, corporate population (school, dormitory, nursery, nursing home, hospital, etc.) constituting 2% of total population is excluded. Any substitution for the household and individual is not utilized as no answer status is also taken into consideration during calculation of sample volume.

Multi-stage Stratified Cluster Sampling method is used. During the first stage, clusters are selected and then, in the second stage, households are selected from each cluster.

Stratification is made as rural/urban areas based on residences. According to the definition of TURKSTAT, residences with more than 20.000 population are called as urban and with a population of less than 20,000 are called as rural areas.

Clustering is made by TURKSTATS as to include 100 addresses on average for urban residences and rural residences having municipality organization; whereas, each residence unit is considered as a cluster for the rural settlements not having any municipality organization. Clusters are selected through systematic sampling method. Households are then selected from each cluster by means of systematic sampling method.

252 clusters and 4032 households as to be 16 households from each cluster are selected within urban residences and 148 clusters and 1480 households as to be 10 from each cluster are selected from rural settlements of sampling.

In the scope of the study, it is aimed to interview with at least one individual aged 15 and more from each household and interview with at least one person is identified as a measure for inclusion within the survey. Therefore, questionnaire



is applied to anyone included within the household, being at home when visited and accepting to participate in the survey.

Interviews are completed within 3894 of 5502 households (70.8%) (Table 2.1). Other households (1608 households) includes those where the study could not be applied due to non-existence of anybody in the course of visit or aged 15 and more, non-acceptance of participation to the survey or completion the questionnaire before ending the interview. In the scope of sampling, change in household numbers interviewed and included in TBWPS with respect to the residence is shown in Table 2.1.

 Table 2.1 Residence based distribution of households interviewed and included in the scope of sample, TBWPS 2011

|           | Household number |                         |      |  |  |  |  |  |
|-----------|------------------|-------------------------|------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Residence | Sampling         | Survey<br>participation | %*   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Rural     | 1470             | 1326                    | 90.2 |  |  |  |  |  |
| Urban     | 4032             | 2568                    | 63.7 |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total     | 5502             | 3894                    | 70.8 |  |  |  |  |  |

\* Column percentage

Questionnaire is applied to 6137 persons by means of face-to-face conversations in the scope of the survey. Change in the population interviewed with respect to the residence is presented in Table 2.2.

Table 2.2 residence based distribution of participants, TBWPS 2011

| Residence | Number | %*<br>37.8 |  |  |
|-----------|--------|------------|--|--|
| Rural     | 2322   | 37.8       |  |  |
| Urban     | 3815   | 62.2       |  |  |
| Total     | 6137   | 100.0      |  |  |

\* Column percentage



# 2.2 Implementation

TURKSTAT defines the term of household as the community consisting of one or more persons, living in the same house or specific part of same house, eating together, sharing same income and expenses, participating household services and management, regardless of any relationship between them.<sup>20</sup>

Questionnaire is implemented to the participants aged 15 and more, accepting to participate to the study, being at home at the time of visit and included in the scope of households covered by the study by means of face-to-face interviews

The questionnaire includes basic definitive questions such as date of birth, gender, educational status and height, mass weight, mass weight perception, obesity related attitude and behavior related questions.

Data collection stage of the study has been performed in April 2011 by provincial health directorates. Questionnaire implementation guide was provided to facilitate execution of the study in provinces. Implementation guide includes information about implementation type of the questionnaire, tasks and responsibilities of provincial directors during performance of the study, tasks and responsibilities of pollsters, items to be considered during implementation of questionnaire, entry of data to the computer environment and their presentation to the Ministry of Health. Pollster information form was created as to be used by pollsters on site during implementation of questionnaires. Pollsters are identified by directors at provincial health directorates among midwife, nurse and health officers, who have previously included in the community based surveys.

# 2.3 Classification of variables

Height and weight values stated by participants aged twenty and more are evaluated adult BMI classification of WHO (aged twenty and more). Growth references developed by WHO for school-age children and adolescents are used during evaluation of BMI of participants aged 15-19 (Table 2.3).<sup>3.21</sup>



Table 2.3 Body Mass Index classification

| Category    | Body Mass Index |
|-------------|-----------------|
| Underweight | < 18.50         |
| Normal      | 18.50 - 24.99   |
| Overweight  | 25.00 - 29.99   |
| Obese       | ≥ 30.00         |

BWP category is made with respect to the underweight, normal, overweight and obese definitions asked as in the case of BMI classification.

In the study, Accurate Body Weight Perception (ABWP) is defined as same BMI category and BWP category calculated on the basis of body weight and height stated by the participants.

#### 2.4 Statistical Method

Descriptive variables are defined as settlement (rural/urban), sex (male/ female), age groups (15-24, 25-34, 35-44, 45-54, 55-64, 65-74, 75 and more), educational status (no education, primary incomplete, first level primary, second level primary, high school, college/university). Chi-square test, kappa coefficient reliability, logistic regression analysis, student? t test are used for statistical analysis. p <0.05 is considered as statistically significance level.



# **3. FINDINGS**

#### **3.1 Descriptive Variables**

In the scope of the survey, 6082 persons from 3894 households have completed questionnaires. 62.1% of the participants live in urban areas and 37.9% lives in rural areas; whereas, 62.7% of participants is female and the resting 37.3% is male. Average age is 43.9 (Standard deviation (sd): 16,9 min: 15 – max: 94). Most of the participants rating to 20.8% belong to the age group of 25-34. In terms of educational status, frequency of first level primary participants is 42.6%, high school is 16.0% and 13.5% of the participants interviewed have no education and 8.3% has college/university degree (Table 3.1).

| Descriptive variables | Number | %*    |
|-----------------------|--------|-------|
| Residence             |        |       |
| Rural                 | 2303   | 37.9  |
| Urban                 | 3779   | 62.1  |
| Sex                   |        |       |
| Female                | 3812   | 62.7  |
| Male                  | 2270   | 37.3  |
| Age groups            |        |       |
| 15-24                 | 928    | 15.3  |
| 25-34                 | 1268   | 20.8  |
| 35-44                 | 1219   | 20.0  |
| 45-54                 | 1059   | 17.4  |
| 55-64                 | 857    | 14.1  |
| 65-74                 | 490    | 8.1   |
| 75 and more           | 261    | 4.3   |
| Educational status    |        |       |
| No education          | 824    | 13.5  |
| Primary incomplete    | 376    | 6.2   |
| First level primary   | 2586   | 42.6  |
| Second level primary  | 818    | 13.4  |
| High school           | 973    | 16.0  |
| College/university    | 505    | 8.3   |
| Total                 | 6082   | 100.0 |

Table 3.1 Specific descriptive characteristics of the participants, TBWPS 2011

\* Row percentage



# 3.2 Body Mass Index based Evaluation

BMI average is calculated as 26.6 kg/m<sup>2</sup> on the basis of height and weight values stated by the participants (SD: 5,3). BMI average of those living in urban and rural areas is same. BMI average of female is 26.8 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, male is 26.1 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, where the difference is statistically significant (t: 5.152, p < 0.001).

In the BMI category based evaluation, it is identified that 39.7% of participants has normal weight, 33.3% is overweight, 23.4% is obese and 3.6% of the participants is in underweight (Table 3.2).

| Body Mass Index Category | Number | Percentage (%*) |
|--------------------------|--------|-----------------|
| Underweight              | 216    | 3.6             |
| Normal                   | 2417   | 39.7            |
| Overweight               | 2024   | 33.3            |
| Obese                    | 1425   | 23.4            |
| Total                    | 6082   | 100.0           |

 Table 3.2. Body Mass Index category of participants, TBWPS 2011

\* row percentage

Statistically significant difference is not observed between those living in rural and urban areas on the basis of BMI category. While 31,9% of participants living in rural areas is overweight and 24.3% is obese, these rates are 34.2% and 22.9% respectively for those living in urban areas. According to the same classification, statistically significant difference is in question between female and male (p <0.001), where, 36.6% of male is overweight, 18.4% of them is obese and 31.3% of female is overweight and 26.4% is obese (Table 3.3, Figure 3.1). With respect to the age group based category, obesity frequency is highest among the age group of 55.64. Statistically significant difference exists between age groups on the basis of BMI category (p <0.001) (Table 3.3, Figure 3.2). In terms of educational status, frequency of obesity rating to 32.3% is highest among those having no education and has the lowest value of 10.3% among college/university levels. Difference between the educational status is statistically significant (p <0.001) (Table 3.3, Figure 3.3).



**Table 3.3** Change of Body Mass Index category of participants on the basis of specific

 descriptive variables, TBWPS 2011

| Descriptive            | Body Mass Index category |        |        |      |         |      |        |      |        |       |                                   |
|------------------------|--------------------------|--------|--------|------|---------|------|--------|------|--------|-------|-----------------------------------|
| variables              | Underw                   | /eight | Norma  | I    | Overwei | ght  | Obese  |      | Tota   |       | р                                 |
|                        | Number                   | %*     | Number | % *  | Number  | % *  | Number | %*   | Number | % *   |                                   |
| Residence              |                          |        |        |      |         |      |        |      |        |       |                                   |
| Rural                  | 76                       | 3.3    | 933    | 40.5 | 734     | 31.9 | 560    | 24.3 | 2303   | 100.0 | p>0.05                            |
| Urban                  | 140                      | 3.7    | 1484   | 39.2 | 1291    | 34.2 | 864    | 22.9 | 3779   | 100.0 |                                   |
| Sex                    |                          |        |        |      |         |      |        |      |        |       |                                   |
| Female                 | 160                      | 4.2    | 1451   | 38.1 | 1195    | 31.3 | 1006   | 26.4 | 3812   | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :69.5<br>p<0.001   |
| Male                   | 56                       | 2.5    | 966    | 42.6 | 830     | 36.6 | 418    | 18.4 | 2270   | 100.0 | -                                 |
| Age groups             |                          |        |        |      |         |      |        |      |        |       |                                   |
| 15-24                  | 125                      | 13.5   | 617    | 66.5 | 142     | 15.2 | 44     | 4.8  | 45     | 100.0 |                                   |
| 25-34                  | 35                       | 2.8    | 650    | 51.2 | 417     | 32.9 | 166    | 13.1 | 166    | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :1120.3<br>p<0.001 |
| 35-44                  | 19                       | 1.6    | 426    | 34.9 | 459     | 37.7 | 315    | 25.8 | 315    | 100.0 |                                   |
| 45-54                  | 9                        | 0.8    | 255    | 24.1 | 418     | 39.5 | 377    | 35.6 | 377    | 100.0 |                                   |
| 55-64                  | 12                       | 1.4    | 219    | 25.6 | 301     | 35.1 | 325    | 37.9 | 325    | 100.0 |                                   |
| 65-74                  | 4                        | 0.8    | 147    | 30.0 | 200     | 40.8 | 139    | 28.4 | 139    | 100.0 |                                   |
| 75 and more            | 12                       | 4.6    | 103    | 39.5 | 88      | 33.7 | 58     | 22.2 | 58     | 100.0 |                                   |
| Educational st         | atus                     |        |        |      |         | -    |        |      |        |       |                                   |
| No education           | 23                       | 2.8    | 252    | 30.6 | 283     | 34.3 | 266    | 32.3 | 824    | 100.0 |                                   |
| Primary<br>incomplete  | 9                        | 2.4    | 125    | 33.2 | 126     | 33.5 | 116    | 30.9 | 376    | 100.0 |                                   |
| First level<br>primary | 43                       | 1.7    | 881    | 34.0 | 903     | 34.9 | 759    | 29.4 | 2586   | 100.0 | X²:409.3<br>p<0.001               |
| Second level primary   | 65                       | 7.9    | 430    | 52.6 | 221     | 27.0 | 102    | 12.5 | 818    | 100.0 |                                   |
| High school            | 51                       | 5.2    | 492    | 50.6 | 301     | 30.9 | 129    | 13.3 | 973    | 100.0 |                                   |
| College/<br>university | 25                       | 5.0    | 237    | 46.9 | 191     | 37.8 | 52     | 10.3 | 505    | 100.0 |                                   |
| Total                  | 216                      | 3.6    | 2417   | 39.7 | 2025    | 33.3 | 1424   | 23.4 | 6082   | 100.0 |                                   |

\* row percentage





**Figure 3.1** Distribution of Body Mass Index category on the basis of residence and sex, TBWPS 2011





2011





**Figure 3.3** Distribution of Body Mass Index category on the basis of educational status, TBWPS 2011

# 3.3 Body Weight Perception Category based Evaluation

When the participants are asked about perception of their body weights, 51.9% perceives themselves in normal weight, 29.4% as overweight, 10.5% as underweight and 8.2% perceives as obese (Table 3.4).

| Body Weight Perception<br>category | Number | Percentage (%*) |  |  |  |
|------------------------------------|--------|-----------------|--|--|--|
| Underweight                        | 637    | 10.5            |  |  |  |
| Normal                             | 3161   | 51.9            |  |  |  |
| Overweight                         | 1787   | 29.4            |  |  |  |
| Obese                              | 497    | 8.2             |  |  |  |
| Total                              | 6082   | 100.0           |  |  |  |

Table 3.4 Body Weight Perception category of Participants, TBWPS 2011

\* row percentage

When the evaluation is performed in terms of residence BWP category, statistically significant difference is observed between the rural and urban areas



(p <0.001), where 31.6% of those living in urban is overweight, 8.7% is obese and 25,7% of the participants living in rural areas is overweight and 7.4% is obese. On the basis of sex, statistically significant difference is estimated (p <0.001), as 33.3% of female perceives themselves as overweight and 9,8% perceives as obese, rating to 22.7% and 5.5% for male participants respectively (Table 3.5 and Figure 3.4). Frequency of those perceiving themselves as obese on the basis of BWP category is 13.7% among 45-54 age group representing the highest value.

Statistically significant difference is observed between age groups in accordance with BWP category (p <0.001) (Table 3.5 and Figure 3.5). As for educational status, statistically significant difference is estimated on the basis of BWP category (p <0.001), as frequency of those having no education and perceiving themselves as obese is 11.9% and this frequency is 6.5% among those having college/university degree (Table 3.5 and Figure 3.6).



**Table 3.5.** Change of Body Weight Perception category of participants on the basis of specific descriptive variables, TBWPS 2011

| Descriptive            | Body Weight Perception Category |        |        |      |        |       |        |      |        |       |                                  |
|------------------------|---------------------------------|--------|--------|------|--------|-------|--------|------|--------|-------|----------------------------------|
| variables              | Underw                          | /eight | Norn   | nal  | Overw  | eight | Obe    | se   | Tot    | al    | р                                |
|                        | Number                          | % *    | Number | % *  | Number | % *   | Number | % *  | Number | % *   |                                  |
| Residence              |                                 |        |        |      |        |       |        |      |        |       |                                  |
| Rural                  | 265                             | 11.5   | 1276   | 55.4 | 592    | 25.7  | 170    | 7.4  | 2303   | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :32.1<br>p<0.001  |
| Urban                  | 372                             | 9.8    | 1885   | 49.9 | 1195   | 31.6  | 327    | 8.7  | 3779   | 100.0 | •                                |
| Sex                    |                                 |        |        |      |        |       |        |      |        |       |                                  |
| Female                 | 377                             | 9.9    | 1792   | 47.0 | 1271   | 33.3  | 372    | 9.8  | 3812   | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :137.7<br>p<0.001 |
| Male                   | 260                             | 11.5   | 1369   | 60.3 | 516    | 22.7  | 125    | 5.5  | 2270   | 100.0 | -                                |
| Age groups             |                                 |        |        |      |        |       |        |      |        |       |                                  |
| 15-24                  | 189                             | 20.4   | 550    | 59.2 | 162    | 17.5  | 27     | 2.9  | 928    | 100.0 |                                  |
| 25-34                  | 152                             | 12.0   | 667    | 52.6 | 380    | 30.0  | 69     | 5.4  | 1268   | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :390.7<br>p<0.001 |
| 35-44                  | 78                              | 6.4    | 586    | 48.1 | 437    | 35.8  | 118    | 9.7  | 1219   | 100.0 |                                  |
| 45-54                  | 52                              | 4.9    | 503    | 47.5 | 359    | 33.9  | 145    | 13.7 | 1059   | 100.0 |                                  |
| 55-64                  | 60                              | 7.0    | 416    | 48.5 | 294    | 34.3  | 87     | 10.2 | 857    | 100.0 |                                  |
| 65-74                  | 59                              | 12.0   | 272    | 55.5 | 122    | 24.9  | 37     | 7.6  | 490    | 100.0 |                                  |
| 75 and more            | 47                              | 18.0   | 167    | 64.0 | 33     | 12.6  | 14     | 5.4  | 261    | 100.0 |                                  |
| Educational stat       | tus                             |        |        |      |        |       |        |      |        |       |                                  |
| No education           | 118                             | 14.3   | 422    | 51.2 | 186    | 22.6  | 98     | 11.9 | 824    | 100.0 |                                  |
| Primary<br>incomplete  | 50                              | 13.3   | 190    | 50.5 | 107    | 28.5  | 29     | 7.7  | 376    | 100.0 |                                  |
| First level<br>primary | 219                             | 8.5    | 1271   | 49.1 | 851    | 32.9  | 245    | 9.5  | 2586   | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :114.3<br>p<0.001 |
| Second level primary   | 109                             | 13.3   | 464    | 56.7 | 205    | 25.1  | 40     | 4.9  | 818    | 100.0 | P 201001                         |
| High school            | 97                              | 10.0   | 542    | 55.7 | 282    | 29.0  | 52     | 5.3  | 973    | 100.0 |                                  |
| College/<br>university | 44                              | 8.7    | 272    | 53.9 | 156    | 30.9  | 33     | 6.5  | 505    | 100.0 |                                  |
| Total                  | 637                             | 10.5   | 3161   | 51.9 | 1787   | 29.4  | 497    | 8.2  | 6082   | 100.0 |                                  |

\* row percentage





**Figure 3.4.** Distribution of Body Weight Perception category on the basis of sex and residence, TBWPS 2011









**Figure 3.6** Distribution of Body Weight Perception category on the basis of educational status, TBWPS 2011

# 3.4. Comparison of Body Mass Index Category with Body Weight Perception Category, Accurate Body Weight Perception

When BMI and BWP categories of the participants are compared, low reliability is identified ( $\kappa$ = 0.25, p < 0.001. In accordance with BMI category, only 38.7% of overweight participants defines themselves as overweight and 5.6% perceives themselves as obese, 53.4% as having normal weight and 2.3% of overweight participants perceives themselves as underweight. 25.8% of obese participants view themselves as obese, 54.2% perceives as overweight, 18.9% as in normal weight and 1,1% of obese participants perceives themselves as underweight. 62.5% of underweight participants perceives themselves as underweight and 71.8% of normal weight participants finds themselves as having normal weight. ABWP frequency is 71.8% among normal weight participants representing the highest value and is estimated as 62.5% for underweight, 38.7% for overweight and 25.8% for obese participants (Table 3.6, Figure 3.7).



 Table 3.6 Change of Body Weight Perception on the basis of Body Mass Index, TBWPS

|                    |         |       | В      | ody Wo | eight Perce | eption | Category |      |        |       |
|--------------------|---------|-------|--------|--------|-------------|--------|----------|------|--------|-------|
| Body Mass<br>Index | Underwe | eight | Norm   | al     | Overwei     | ght    | Obes     | e    | Tota   | al    |
| Category           | Number  | %*    | Number | %*     | Number      | %*     | Number   | %*   | Number | %*    |
| Underweight        | 135     | 62.5  | 77     | 35.7   | 2           | 0.9    | 2        | 0.9  | 216    | 100.0 |
| Normal             | 444     | 18.2  | 1734   | 71.8   | 230         | 9.5    | 13       | 0.5  | 2417   | 100.0 |
| Overweight         | 47      | 2.3   | 1080   | 53.4   | 783         | 38.7   | 114      | 5.6  | 2024   | 100.0 |
| Obese              | 15      | 1.1   | 220    | 18.9   | 772         | 54.2   | 368      | 25.8 | 1425   | 100.0 |
| Total              | 637     | 10.5  | 3161   | 51.9   | 1787        | 29.4   | 497      | 8.2  | 6082   | 100.0 |
|                    |         |       | к      | = 0.25 | . p < 0.001 |        |          |      |        |       |

\* row percentage

2011





**Figure 3.7.** Change of body Weight Perception on the basis of Body Mass Index, TBWPS

2011

When BMI and BWP category underweight and normal weight participants are included within same group and overweight and obese participants are covered within another group, medium level reliability is estimated ( $\kappa$ = 0.47, p < 0.001). Only 9.4% of those being underweight or normal perceives themselves as overweight or obese and 40.9% of overweight or obese participants perceives themselves as underweight or normal (Table 3.7 and Figure 3.8).



 Table 3.7 Change of Body Weight Perception on the basis of Body Mass Index (two groups), TBWPS 2011

|                             |               | Body            | Weight Perc   | eption Cat     | egory  |       |
|-----------------------------|---------------|-----------------|---------------|----------------|--------|-------|
| Body Mass Index<br>Category | Underw<br>nor | eight or<br>mal | Overwe<br>obe | ight or<br>ese | То     | tal   |
|                             | Number        | %*              | Number        | %*             | Number | %*    |
| Underweight or<br>normal    | 2386          | 90.6            | 247           | 9.4            | 2633   | 100.0 |
| Overweight or<br>obese      | 1412          | 40.9            | 2037          | 59.1           | 3449   | 100.0 |
| Total                       | 3798          | 62.4            | 2284          | 37.6           | 6082   | 100.0 |
|                             |               | κ= 0.47         | . p < 0.001   |                |        |       |

\* row percentage



**Figure 3.8** Change of Body Weight Perception on the basis of Body Mass Index (two groups), TBWPS 2011



When BMI and BWP categories of the participants are compared on the basis of residence, the consistency level between them is similarly weak in rural and urban areas (respectively k=0.21, k=0.27, p<0.001) (Table 3.8). Table 3.8 Regarding the settlement the change of Body Mass Index and Body Weight Perception Classification, TOAA 2011

| Dedis       |      |         |       |        |       |        | Bo  | dy We | eight l | ercep | tion ( | Classifica | ation |      |       |         |     |      |      |       |  |
|-------------|------|---------|-------|--------|-------|--------|-----|-------|---------|-------|--------|------------|-------|------|-------|---------|-----|------|------|-------|--|
| boay        |      |         |       |        | Rura  | le     |     |       |         |       |        |            |       |      | -D    | ban     |     |      |      |       |  |
| Mass        | Unde | rweight | Nor   | mal    | Overv | veight | qO  | ese   | To      | tal   | Unde   | rweight    | Nori  | nal  | Over  | veight  | opo | ese  | ч    | otal  |  |
| Index       | No.  | * %     | No.   | * %    | No.   | * %    | No. | * %   | No.     | * %   | No.    | * %        | No.   | * %  | No.   | % *     | No. | * %  | No.  | * %   |  |
| Underweight | 43   | 56.6    | 31    | 40.8   | 1     | 1.3    | 1   | 1.3   | 76      | 100.0 | 92     | 65.7       | 46    | 32.9 | 1     | 0.7     | 1   | 0.7  | 140  | 100.0 |  |
| Normal      | 200  | 21.4    | 670   | 71.9   | 60    | 6.4    | 3   | 0.3   | 933     | 100.0 | 240    | 16.2       | 1064  | 71.6 | 170   | 11.5    | 10  | 0.7  | 1484 | 100.0 |  |
| Overweight  | 17   | 2.3     | 448   | 61.1   | 238   | 32.4   | 31  | 4.2   | 734     | 100.0 | 30     | 2.3        | 632   | 49.1 | 545   | 42.2    | 83  | 6.4  | 1290 | 100.0 |  |
| Obese       | 5    | 0.9     | 127   | 22.7   | 293   | 52.3   | 135 | 24.1  | 560     | 100.0 | 10     | 1.2        | 143   | 16.5 | 479   | 55.4    | 233 | 26.9 | 865  | 100.0 |  |
| Total       | 265  | 11.5    | 1276  | 55.4   | 592   | 25.7   | 170 | 7.4   | 2303    | 100.0 | 372    | 9.8        | 1885  | 49.9 | 1195  | 31.6    | 327 | 8.7  | 3779 | 100.0 |  |
|             |      |         | к= 0. | 21. p< | 0.001 |        |     |       |         |       |        |            |       | Ä    | 0.27. | p< 0.00 | 5   |      |      |       |  |

\* row percentage

(in return  $\kappa = 0.45$ ,  $\kappa = 0.49$ , p < 0,001). While the 46.1% of the over weighted and obese people living on the rural are group are combined and evaluated separately as rural and urban, the coherence between them is on medium level. If BMI and BWP classifications of the thin and normal groups as one group, over weighted and obese groups as another perceiving themselves as underweight and normal, this percentage is in the urban 37.8%. (Table 3.9).

Table 3.9 Regarding the settlement the change of Body Mass Index and Body Weight Perception Classification (two groups), TOAA 2011

|                          |                |                 |               |                 | 8    | ody Wei | ght Perc       | eption Cl       | assification |              |      |        |
|--------------------------|----------------|-----------------|---------------|-----------------|------|---------|----------------|-----------------|--------------|--------------|------|--------|
| Body                     |                |                 | Ru            | ral             |      |         |                |                 |              | Urban        |      |        |
| Mass Index               | Under<br>or no | weight<br>ormal | Overw<br>or o | eightet<br>bese | P    | tal     | Under<br>or no | weight<br>ormal | Overweigł    | nt or obese  | Tota | _      |
|                          | No.            | * %             | No.           | * %             | No.  | * %     | No.            | * %             | No.          | * %          | No.  | * %    |
| Underweight or<br>normal | 944            | 93.6            | 65            | 6.4             | 1009 | 100.0   | 1442           | 88.8            | 182          | 11.2         | 1624 | 1 00.0 |
| Overweight or<br>obese   | 597            | 46.1            | 697           | 53.9            | 1294 | 100.0   | 815            | 37.8            | 1340         | 62.2         | 2155 | 1 00.0 |
| Toplam                   | 1541           | 66.9            | 762           | 33.1            | 2303 | 100.0   | 2257           | 59.7            | 1522         | 40.3         | 3779 | 1 00.0 |
|                          | K= (           | 0.45. p<        | 0.001         |                 |      |         |                |                 | к= 0.        | 49. p< 0.001 |      |        |







By comparison with the BMI and BWP classifications of the participants according the sex, the coherence along similar lines between the female and male is weak (in return  $\kappa$ = 0.27,  $\kappa$ = 0.22, p< 0.001). (Table 3.10).

Table 3.10 Regarding the sex the change of Body Mass Index and Body Weight Perception Classification, TOAA 2011

|             |     |          |        |        |       |        |     | sody | Weigh | it Perce | ption Classifi | ication |      |          |         |      |      |      |      |       |
|-------------|-----|----------|--------|--------|-------|--------|-----|------|-------|----------|----------------|---------|------|----------|---------|------|------|------|------|-------|
| Body        |     |          |        |        | Fema  | e      |     |      |       |          |                |         |      | Male     |         |      |      |      |      |       |
| Mass Index  | Und | erweight | Nor    | mal    | Over  | weight | Obe | se   | To    | tal      | Underweight    | Nor     | mal  | Overv    | veight  | Obé  | ese  | Tot  | tal  |       |
|             | No. | * %      | No.    | * %    | No.   | No.    | * % | No.  | * %   | No.      | * %            | No.     | * %  | No.      | * %     | * %  | Sayı | * %  | Sayı | * %   |
| Underweight | 66  | 61.9     | 58     | 36.2   | 2     | 1.3    | -   | 0.6  | 160   | 100.0    | 36             | 64.3    | 19   | 33.9     | 0       | 0.0  | -    | 1.8  | 56   | 100.0 |
| Normal      | 235 | 16.2     | 1002   | 69.0   | 204   | 14.1   | 10  | 0.7  | 1451  | 100.0    | 205            | 21.2    | 732  | 75.8     | 26      | 2.7  | ю    | 0.3  | 966  | 100.0 |
| Overweight  | 31  | 2.6      | 551    | 46.2   | 521   | 43.6   | 91  | 7.6  | 1194  | 100.0    | 16             | 1.9     | 529  | 63.7     | 262     | 31.6 | 23   | 2.8  | 830  | 100.0 |
| Obese       | 12  | 1.2      | 181    | 18.0   | 544   | 54.0   | 270 | 26.8 | 1007  | 100.0    | m              | 0.7     | 89   | 21.4     | 228     | 54.5 | 98   | 23.4 | 418  | 100.0 |
| Total       | 377 | 6.6      | 1792   | 47.0   | 1271  | 33.3   | 372 | 9.8  | 3812  | 100.0    | 260            | 11.5    | 1369 | 60.3     | 516     | 22.7 | 125  | 5.5  | 2270 | 100.0 |
|             |     |          | к= 0.2 | :7. p< | 0.001 |        |     |      |       |          |                |         | K=   | 0.22. p- | < 0.001 |      |      |      |      |       |

\* row percentage

If BMI and BWP classifications combined in separate two groups according the sex, the coherence between them is both on female and male on medium level.(in return  $\kappa = 0.49$ ,  $\kappa = 0.44$ , p< 0.001). While the 35.2% of the over weighted and obese women are perceiving themselves as underweight and normal, this percentage is by the men 51.0%. (Table 3.11).

Table 3.11 Regarding the sex the change of Body Mass Index and Body Weight Perception Classification (two groups), **TOAA 2011** 

|                          |        |                  |          | Bot               | dy Weigh | t Percept | ion Classi | fication         |            |                 |      |       |
|--------------------------|--------|------------------|----------|-------------------|----------|-----------|------------|------------------|------------|-----------------|------|-------|
| Body                     |        |                  | Fem      | ale               |          |           |            |                  | Ma         | e               |      |       |
| Mass Index               | Underw | reight or<br>mal | Overw    | reight or<br>Jese | ъ        | tal       | Underw     | /eight or<br>mal | Overwood   | eight or<br>ese | 4    | tal   |
|                          | No.    | * %              | No.      | * %               | No.      | * %       | No.        | * %              | No.        | * %             | No.  | * %   |
| Underweight or<br>normal | 1394   | 86.5             | 217      | 13.5              | 1611     | 100.0     | 992        | 97.1             | 30         | 2.9             | 1022 | 100.0 |
| Overweight or<br>obese   | 775    | 35.2             | 1426     | 64.8              | 2201     | 1 00.0    | 637        | 51.0             | 611        | 49.0            | 1248 | 100.0 |
| Total                    | 2169   | 62.9             | 1643     | 43.1              | 3812     | 1 00.0    | 1629       | 71.8             | 641        | 28.2            | 2270 | 100.0 |
|                          |        | к= 0.49.         | p< 0.001 |                   |          |           |            |                  | к= 0.44. р | < 0.001         |      |       |





37



49.7% of participants has Accurate Body Weight Perception (ABWP) (Table 3.12). ABWP is higher among those living in urban areas (51.2%) when compared to the rural areas (47.2%) and the difference between them is statistically significant (p < 0.01). ABWP ratio is similar between the genders (female: 49.6%, male: 49.7%) and any statistically significant difference is not found (Table 3.12, Figure 3.9). In terms of age groups, as the age increases, ABWP frequency decreases and the difference between these two criteria is statistically significant (p < 0.001) (Table 3.12 and Figure 3.10). As the education level increases, ABWP ratio increases between which statistically significant difference is in question (p < 0.001) (Table 3.12 and Figure 3.11).

In case of evaluation of Accurate Body Weight Perception with residence, age groups and educational status by means of logistic regression analysis, it is found that statistically significant difference does not exist between those living in urban and rural areas and the difference between age groups and educational level is less. When compared with the participants aged 75 and more, 35-44 age group has 2.23 times, 25.34 age group has 2.26 times and 15.24 age group has 2.10 times more ABWP on the basis of which statistically significant difference is obtained (Table 3.12, Figure 3.12). In terms of educational level, as the educational level increases, ABWP frequency increases with respect to those having no education and the difference between them is significant statistically. When compared to the participants having no education, first level primary participants have 1.29 times, second level primary has 1.43 times, high school level has 1.82 times and college/university level has 1.84 times more ABWP (Table 3.12, Figure 3.13).



 Table 3.12. Change of accurate Body Weight Perception on the basis of specific

 descriptive variables, TBWPS 2011

| Variables              | ABWP (%) | OR*(95% CI**)    | OR (95% CI)***   |
|------------------------|----------|------------------|------------------|
| Residence              | 1        |                  | 1                |
| Rural                  | 47.2     | 1.00             | 1.00             |
| Urban                  | 51.2     | 1.78 (1.06-1.30) | 1.04 (0.93-1.16) |
| Sex                    | •<br>•   |                  | •<br>•           |
| Female                 | 49.6     | 1.00             |                  |
| Male                   | 49.7     | 1.00 (0.9-1.1)   |                  |
| Age groups             |          |                  | •<br>•           |
| 15-24                  | 62.8     | 2.81 (2.12-3.73) | 2.10 (1.55-2.85) |
| 25-34                  | 56.0     | 2.12 (1.61-2.78) | 2.26 (1.77-2.89) |
| 35-44                  | 51.4     | 1.76 (1.33-2.31) | 2.23 (1.81-2.73) |
| 45-54                  | 45.9     | 1.41 (1.07-1.86) | 1.77 (1.46-2.15) |
| 55-64                  | 39.1     | 1.07 (0.80-1.42) | 1.43 (1.22-1.77) |
| 65-74                  | 37.1     | 0.98 (0.72-1.34) | 1.28 (1.06-1.53) |
| ≥75                    | 37.5     | 1.00             | 1.00             |
| Educational status     |          |                  |                  |
| No education           | 38.0     | 1.00             | 1.00             |
| Primary incomplete     | 39.1     | 1.05 (0.82-1.35) | 1.05 (0.84-1.31) |
| First level primary    | 47.3     | 1.46 (1.25-1.72) | 1.29 (1.02-1.62) |
| Second level primary   | 56.0     | 2.08 (1.70-2.53) | 1.43 (1.17-1.74) |
| High school            | 59.4     | 2.39 (1.97-2.89) | 1.82 (1.37-2.42) |
| College/<br>university | 59.6     | 2.41 (1.92-3.02) | 1.84 (1.45-2.34) |
| Total                  | 49.7     |                  |                  |

\* OR: OddsRatio (Frequency of Probabilities), \*\* CI: Confidence Interval, \*\*\*logistic regression analysis





**Figure 3.9.** Distribution of Accurate Body Weight Perception on the basis of residence, TBWPS 2011



**Figure 3.10.** Distribution of accurate Body Weight Perception on the basis of age groups, TBWPS 2011





**Figure 3.11.** Distribution of Accurate Body Weight Perception on the basis of educational status, TBWPS 2011







**Figure 3.13.** Educational status based change of ABWP in accordance with Logistic regression model, TBWPS 2011

#### 3.5 Considering Obesity as Health Problem

Participants are asked whether they consider obesity as health problem according to which 85.3% view obesity as health problem, 10.6% does not view obesity as health problem and 4.1% presents no idea about the question (Table 3.13). 87.5% of those living in urban areas and 81.6% of those living in rural areas identifie obesity as health problem between which the difference is statistically significant (p <0.001). 86.9% of female participants and 82.6% of male participants think that obesity is health problem and the difference between them is statistically significant (p <0.001) (Table 3.13 and Figure 3.14). Statistically significant difference exists between the age groups viewing obesity as health problem and the frequency among age group of 45-54 is the highest rating to 87.6% (p <0.001) (Table 3.13 and Figure 3.15). Frequency for perception of obesity as health problem is lowest among those having no education with a frequency of 76.3% and has highest frequency of 94.3% among participants having college/ university degree; therefore, the difference between the educational level groups is statistically significant (p <0.001) (Table 3.13 and Figure 3.16).



**Table 3.13** Change in considering of obesity as health problem by the participants on

 the basis of specific descriptive variables, TBWPS 2011

|                          |        |      | Consideri | ng of | Obesity a | s Heal | th Probler | n     |                                 |
|--------------------------|--------|------|-----------|-------|-----------|--------|------------|-------|---------------------------------|
| Descriptive<br>variables | Yes    |      | No        |       | No ide    | ea     | Tota       | al    |                                 |
| vallables                | Number | %*   | Number    | %*    | Number    | %*     | Number     | % *   | P                               |
| Residence                |        |      |           |       |           |        |            |       |                                 |
| Rural                    | 1880   | 81.6 | 304       | 13.2  | 119       | 5.2    | 2303       | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :38.6            |
| Urban                    | 3305   | 87.5 | 339       | 9.0   | 135       | 3.5    | 3779       | 100.0 |                                 |
| Sex                      |        |      |           |       |           |        |            |       |                                 |
| Female                   | 3311   | 86.9 | 354       | 9.3   | 147       | 3.8    | 3812       | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :21.5<br>p<0.001 |
| Male                     | 1874   | 82.6 | 289       | 12.7  | 107       | 4.7    | 2270       | 100.0 | <b>,</b>                        |
| Age groups               |        |      |           |       |           |        |            |       |                                 |
| 15-24                    | 655    | 80.4 | 125       | 15.3  | 35        | 4.3    | 815        | 100.0 |                                 |
| 25-34                    | 1090   | 87.1 | 114       | 9.1   | 47        | 3.8    | 1251       | 100.0 |                                 |
| 35-44                    | 1097   | 87.1 | 119       | 9.4   | 44        | 3.5    | 1260       | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :87.0            |
| 45-54                    | 931    | 87.6 | 85        | 8.0   | 47        | 4.4    | 1063       | 100.0 | p<0.001                         |
| 55-64                    | 763    | 86.2 | 98        | 11.1  | 24        | 2.7    | 885        | 100.0 |                                 |
| 65-74                    | 429    | 84.3 | 57        | 11.2  | 23        | 4.5    | 509        | 100.0 |                                 |
| 75 and more              | 220    | 73.6 | 45        | 15.1  | 34        | 11.3   | 299        | 100.0 |                                 |
| Educational st           | tatus  |      |           |       |           |        |            |       |                                 |
| No education             | 629    | 76.3 | 118       | 14.3  | 77        | 9.4    | 824        | 100.0 |                                 |
| Primary<br>incomplete    | 294    | 78.2 | 63        | 16.8  | 19        | 5.0    | 376        | 100.0 |                                 |
| First level<br>primary   | 2222   | 85.9 | 265       | 10.2  | 99        | 3.9    | 2586       | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :145.4           |
| Second level primary     | 687    | 84.0 | 103       | 12.6  | 28        | 3.4    | 818        | 100.0 |                                 |
| High school              | 877    | 90.1 | 74        | 7.6   | 22        | 2.3    | 973        | 100.0 |                                 |
| College /<br>university  | 476    | 94.3 | 20        | 4.0   | 9         | 1.7    | 505        | 100.0 |                                 |
| Total                    | 5185   | 85.3 | 643       | 10.6  | 254       | 4.1    | 6082       | 100.0 |                                 |

\* row percentage





**Figure 3.14** Change in considering of obesity as health problem on the basis of residence and sex, TBWPS 2011



**Figure 3.15.** Change in considering of obesity as health problem on the basis of age groups, TBWPS 2011





**Figure 3.16** Change in considering of obesity as health problem on the basis of educational level, TBWPS 2011

When the question related with whether obesity is considered as health problem is evaluated in accordance with Body Mass Index category, statistically significant difference is obtained and the highest frequency is estimated among obese participants with a frequency of 86.9% (p< 0.01) (Table 3.14 and Figure 3.17). If this question related with whether obesity is considered as health problem is evaluated in accordance with Body Weight Perception category, statistically significant difference is obtained and the highest frequency is estimated among obese participants with a frequency of 90.7% (p < 0.001) (Table 3.14 and Figure 3.18). 87.1% of those having ABWP and 83.4% of the participants not having ABWP consider obesity as health problem and represent statistically significant difference (p < 0.001). (Table 3.14).



**Table 3.14** Change in considering of obesity as health problem by the participants onthe basis of Body Mass Index and Body Weight Perception categories, TBWPS 2011

|                   |          |       | Conside | ring | of obesity | y as hea | alth probl | em    |                                 |
|-------------------|----------|-------|---------|------|------------|----------|------------|-------|---------------------------------|
| Categories        | Yes      | ;     | No      |      | No id      | lea      | Tota       | al    |                                 |
|                   | Number   | %*    | Number  | %*   | Number     | % *      | Number     | % *   | р                               |
| Body Mass Index   |          |       |         |      |            |          |            |       |                                 |
| Underweight       | 174      | 80.6  | 24      | 11.1 | 18         | 8.3      | 216        | 100.0 | ]                               |
| Normal            | 2041     | 84.4  | 273     | 11.3 | 103        | 4.3      | 2417       | 100.0 | X²:14.6<br>P< 0.01              |
| Overweight        | 1732     | 85.6  | 214     | 10.6 | 78         | 3.8      | 2024       | 100.0 |                                 |
| Obese             | 1238     | 86.9  | 132     | 9.3  | 55         | 3.8      | 1425       | 100.0 |                                 |
| Body Weight Perce | ption    |       |         |      |            |          |            |       |                                 |
| Underweight       | 500      | 78.5  | 95      | 14.9 | 42         | 6.6      | 637        | 100.0 | ]                               |
| Normal            | 2621     | 82.9  | 391     | 12.4 | 149        | 4.7      | 3161       | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :86.4<br>p<0.001 |
| Overweight        | 1613     | 90.3  | 128     | 7.2  | 46         | 2.5      | 1787       | 100.0 |                                 |
| Obese             | 451      | 90.7  | 29      | 5.8  | 17         | 3.5      | 497        | 100.0 |                                 |
| Accurate Body Wei | ght Perc | eptio | n       |      |            |          |            |       |                                 |
| Accurate          | 2631     | 87.1  | 277     | 9.2  | 112        | 3.7      | 3020       | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :16.7<br>p<0.001 |
| Inaccurate        | 2554     | 83.4  | 366     | 12.0 | 142        | 4.6      | 3062       | 100.0 | 1                               |
| Total             | 5185     | 85.3  | 643     | 10.6 | 254        | 4.1      | 6082       | 100.0 |                                 |

\* row percentage





**Figure 3.17. C**hange in considering of obesity as health problem by the participants on the basis of Body Mass Index category, TBWPS 2011



**Figure 3.18 C**hange in considering of obesity as health problem by the participants on the basis of Body Weight Perception category, TBWPS 2011



Attaching more than one respond to the question about how to decide that an individual is obese, 89.3% of the participants has no idea, 5.1% identifies height and weight as a base for calculation, 3.9% states that a doctor can only decide and 2.9% supports that it may be understood on the basis of physical appearance.

# 3.6 Dieting status

17.4% of the participants states that they have gone on diet during the last one year (Table 3.15). Frequency of participants going on diet is 20.1% in urban areas and 12.9% in rural areas, representing statistically significant difference (p <0.001). (Table 3.15, Figure 3.19). In terms of gender, frequency of dieting is 20.4% among female participants and 12.2% among male participants, representing statistically significant difference (p <0.001; p <0.001) (Table 3.15, Figure 3.19). Frequency of dieting is 21.2% within 35-45 age group and statistically significant difference is found between age groups (p <0.001) (Table 3.15, Figure 3.20). From the point of educational status, frequency of dieting is 13.3% among the participant having no education is the lowest and 23.2% within the group of participants having college/university degree is the highest; , statistically significant difference exists between educational levels (p <0.001) (Table 3.15, Figure 3.21).



**Table 3.15.** Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight in the last one year

 on the basis of specific descriptive variables, TBWPS 2011

|                       |        |      |        | Dieting | status |       |                                  |
|-----------------------|--------|------|--------|---------|--------|-------|----------------------------------|
| Descriptive variables | Yes    | 5    | No     | )       | Tota   | al    |                                  |
|                       | Number | %*   | Number | %*      | Number | % *   | р                                |
| Residence             |        |      |        |         |        |       |                                  |
| Rural                 | 298    | 12.9 | 2005   | 87.1    | 2303   | 100.0 | X²: 50.5<br>p<0.001              |
| Urban                 | 758    | 20.1 | 3021   | 79.9    | 3779   | 100.0 |                                  |
| Sex                   |        |      |        |         |        |       |                                  |
| Female                | 778    | 20.4 | 3034   | 79.6    | 3812   | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :66.1<br>p<0.001  |
| Male                  | 278    | 12.2 | 1992   | 87.8    | 2270   | 100.0 | -                                |
| Age groups            |        |      |        |         |        |       |                                  |
| 15-24                 | 107    | 13.1 | 708    | 86.9    | 815    | 100.0 |                                  |
| 25-34                 | 251    | 20.1 | 1000   | 79.9    | 1251   | 100.0 |                                  |
| 35-44                 | 267    | 21.2 | 993    | 78.8    | 1260   | 100.0 | X²: 61.8                         |
| 45-54                 | 199    | 18.7 | 864    | 81.3    | 1063   | 100.0 | p<0.001                          |
| 55-64                 | 146    | 16.5 | 739    | 83.5    | 885    | 100.0 |                                  |
| 65-74                 | 66     | 13.0 | 443    | 87.0    | 509    | 100.0 |                                  |
| 75 and more           | 20     | 6.7  | 279    | 93.3    | 299    | 100.0 |                                  |
| Educational status    |        |      |        |         |        |       |                                  |
| No education          | 110    | 13.3 | 714    | 86.7    | 824    | 100.0 |                                  |
| Primary incomplete    | 55     | 14.6 | 321    | 85.4    | 376    | 100.0 |                                  |
| First level primary   | 446    | 17.2 | 2140   | 82.8    | 2586   | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> : 38.2<br>p<0.001 |
| Second level primary  | 120    | 14.7 | 698    | 85.3    | 818    | 100.0 |                                  |
| High school           | 208    | 21.4 | 765    | 78.6    | 973    | 100.0 |                                  |
| College /university   | 117    | 23.2 | 388    | 76.8    | 505    | 100.0 |                                  |
| Total                 | 1056   | 17.4 | 5026   | 82.6    | 6082   | 100.0 |                                  |

\* row percentage





**Figure 3.19** Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight in the last one year on the basis of residence and sex, TBWPS 2011



**Figure 3.20** Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight in the last one year on the basis of age groups, TBWPS 2011





**Figure 3.21** Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight in the last one year on the basis of educational status, TBWPS 2011

When the participants going on diet during the last one year are evaluated in terms of BMI category, statistically significant difference is obtained; obese participants have the highest frequency of dieting with a frequency of 28.4% (p <0.001) (Table 3.16, Figure 3.22). In terms of BWM category based evaluation of the participants dieting during the last one year, the difference is statistically significant and the frequency is highest among obese participants with a frequency of 35.4% (p <0.001) (Table 3.16, Figure 3.23). In case of ABWP based evaluation of the participants dieting during the last one year, 29.1% of those having accurate body weight perception goes on diet; whereas, this frequency is 19.7% for those having inaccurate body weight perception, representing statistically significant difference (p <0.001) (Table 3.16).



**Table 3.16** Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight in the last one year on

 the basis of Body Mass Index and Body Weight Perception categories, TBWPS 2011

|                     |             |      | l      | Dieting  | status |       |                       |  |
|---------------------|-------------|------|--------|----------|--------|-------|-----------------------|--|
|                     | Yes         | 5    | No     |          | Tota   | al    |                       |  |
|                     | Number      | %*   | Number | % *      | Number | %*    | р                     |  |
| Body Mass Index     |             |      |        |          | ·      |       |                       |  |
| Underweight         | 13          | 6.0  | 203    | 94.0     | 216    | 100.0 |                       |  |
| Normal              | 255         | 10.6 | 2162   | 89.4     | 2417   | 100.0 | X²:221.4<br>p<0.001   |  |
| Overweight          | 384         | 19.0 | 1640   | 81.0     | 2024   | 100.0 | -                     |  |
| Obese               | 404         | 28.4 | 1021   | 71.6     | 1425   | 100.0 |                       |  |
| Body Weight Percept | tion        |      |        |          |        |       |                       |  |
| Underweight         | 35          | 5.5  | 602    | 94.5 637 |        | 100.0 | X <sup>2</sup> :473.4 |  |
| Normal              | 319         | 10.1 | 2842   | 89.9     | 3161   | 100.0 | X²:473.4<br>p<0.001   |  |
| Overweight          | 526         | 29.4 | 1261   | 70.6     | 1787   | 100.0 | -                     |  |
| Obese               | 176         | 35.4 | 321    | 64.6     | 497    | 100.0 |                       |  |
| Accurate Body Weigh | nt Percepti | on   |        |          |        |       |                       |  |
| Accurate            | 335         | 29.1 | 816    | 70.9     | 1151   | 100.0 | X²:38.3<br>p<0.001    |  |
| Inaccurate          | 453         | 19.7 | 1845   | 80.3     | 2298   | 100.0 |                       |  |

\* row percentage





**Figure 3.22** Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight in the last one year on the basis of Body Mass Index, TBWPS 2011



**Figure 3.23** Change in status of participants dieting to lose weight in the last one year on the basis of Body Weight Perception, TBWPS 2011



# 4. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

#### 4.1 Body Mass Index based Evaluation

In the scope of this study conducted about body weight perception at national level for the first time in Turkey, 6082 persons aged 15 and more are interviewed within 3894 households among 5502 households (70.8%); BMI of the participants is calculated on the basis of height and weight values stated. Within the context of the survey conducted by Inoue et al. in Japan regarding health status of working community, questionnaire results and check-up records (height and weight measured) are compared as a result of which it is identified that correlation coefficient is r:0.990 between the measured and stated heights of 33514 participants aged 20-65 and the correlation coefficient between the measured and stated weight is estimated as r: 0.982.<sup>19</sup>This result shows that BMI values calculated with respect to the measured and stated height and weights are similar.

In this study height and weight values stated by the participants aged twenty and more are evaluated in accordance with BMI category of WHO (aged 20 and more). Growth references developed by WHO for school-age children and adolescents are used during interpretation of BMI of 15-19 aged participants (Table 2.3).<sup>321</sup>

When BMI category of the participants is evaluated, it is found that 3.6% is underweight, 39.7% is normal, 33.3% is overweight and 23.4% of the participants is obese. In accordance with THS 2010 data of TURKSTAT and BMI category calculated on the basis of height and weight values stated by the adult population aged 15 and more; 5.9% of the participants is underweight, 44.7% is normal, 33.0% is overweight and 17,9% is obese.<sup>9</sup> With respect to the BMI category calculated on the basis of measured height and weights of individuals aged 19 and more and BSA 2010 data; 2.2% of the participants is underweight, 32.9% is normal and 30.3% is obese.<sup>10</sup> Although overweight ratio is searched within both studies, obesity frequency (23.4%) is between the values found by these two studies (16.9% and 30.3%). The fact that the obesity frequency among the participants aged 15-24 has the lowest value rating to 4.8% and TNHS includes those aged 19 and more may explain the reason for lower obesity frequency when compared to TNHS.

Statistically significant difference is not found between those living in rural and urban areas on the basis of BMI category. While 31.9% of those living



in rural areas is overweight and 24.3% is obese, these rates are 34.2% and 22.9% respectively for the participants living in urban areas. Similarly, in accordance with 2010 data of Turkey Health Survey, 32.6% of people living in rural areas is overweight and 17.1% is obese; whereas, 33.1% of people living in urban areas is overweight and 16.3% is obese.<sup>9</sup>

In the survey, according to BMI categorization, it is estimated that 36.6% of male participants is overweight and 18.4% is obese; whereas, these rates are 31.3% and 26.4% respectively for female. In accordance with THS 2010 data, overweight and obese male rates are 37.3% and 13.2% respectively and overweight and obese female rates are 28.4% and 21.0% respectively.<sup>9</sup> Results in TNHS 2010 are similar representing a frequency of 39.1% and 29.7% respectively in terms of overweight male and female; 41.0% and 20.5% for obese female and male respectively.<sup>10</sup>

In terms of age groups, frequency of obesity is highest among 55-64 aged participants. According to the similar TNHS 2010 results, obesity frequency is highest among 51-64 aged group rating to 47.8%.<sup>10</sup>

It is found that frequency of obesity is highest rating to 32.3% among participants with no education and has the lowest value of 10.3% within the group with college/university degree. Similarly, as the level of education increases frequency of obesity decreases in accordance with BMI category calculated on the basis of measurement of height and weights of female giving birth during the last 5 years before the date of interview conducted by Turkey Population and Health Survey in 2008 (not being pregnant and who has completed three months as of last birth).<sup>23</sup>

# 4.2 Body Weight Perception Category based Evaluation

When the participants are asked about perception of their body weights, 10.5% perceives themselves as underweight, 51.9% in normal weight, 29.4% as overweight, and 8.2% perceives as obese. When the evaluation is performed in terms of residence BWP category, 31.6% of those living in urban perceives themselves overweight, 8.7% as obese and 25.7% of the participants living in rural areas perceives themselves as overweight and 7,4% is obese. On the basis of sex, 33.3% of female perceives themselves as overweight and 9.8% perceives as obese; whereas, these rates are 22.7% and 5.5% for male participants respectively. In accordance with the study conducted by Alwan et al. in the scope of community based Seychelles Cardiac Survey III in the Republic of Seychelles, BMI category of participants covering 1255 individuals aged 24-64 is measured and it is found that



more females perceive themselves overweight and obese when compared with males.<sup>17</sup>

# 4.3 Comparison of Body Mass Index Category with Body Weight Perception Category, Accurate Body Weight Perception based Evaluation

When BMI and BWP categories of the participants are compared, low reliability is identified ( $\kappa$ = 0.25, p < 0.001. In accordance with BMI category, only 38.7% of overweight participants defines themselves as overweight and 5.6% perceives themselves as obese, 53.4% as having normal weight and 2.3% of overweight participants perceives themselves as underweight. 25.8% of obese participants view themselves as obese, 54.2% perceives as overweight, 18.9% as in normal weight and 1.1% of obese participants perceives themselves as underweight. 62.5% of underweight participants perceives themselves as underweight and 71.8% of normal weight participants perceives themselves as having normal weight.ABWP frequency is 71,8% among normal weight participants representing the highest value and is estimated as 62.5% for underweight, 38.7% for overweight and with ratio of 25.8% is the lowest for obese participants. In BMI and BWP categorization underweight and normal weight participants are included within same group and overweight and obese participants are covered within another group, medium level reliability is estimated ( $\kappa$ = 0.47, p < 0.001).

Medium level reliability shows that awareness level of overweight and obese people is not sufficient and the separation of overweight and obese concepts is not made adequately. Only three fifth (59.1%) of overweight or obese people perceives themselves as overweight or obese.

In accordance with the study performed by Duncan et al. in the scope of 2003-2006 National Health and Nutrition Review in the United Stated of America, ABWP frequency of 4784 overweight or obese adults aged 20 and more (with respect to the BMI category measured) is 77%, which is higher than the figure obtained in our study.<sup>12</sup>

In accordance with the study covering 4539 persons aged 20 and more and performed by Gutierrez-Fisac et al. in the scope of National Health Survey in Spain, frequency of overweight or obese participants is 48.6% and 73.1% of them perceives themselves as overweight or obese, which represents higher frequency when compared to the value obtained in the scope of our study.<sup>24</sup>

When the BMI and BWP categories of the participants are compared on



the basis of gender, low reliability is found for both of them ( $\kappa$ = 0.27,  $\kappa$ = 0.22 respectively). When BMI and BWP categories are evaluated on the basis of gender by combing them within groups of two, the reliability between is at medium level both for females and males ( $\kappa$ = 0.49,  $\kappa$ = 0.44, respectively, p < 0.001).

In the scope of the study performed by Inoue et al., BMI and body weight perception are evaluated in three groups called underweight, normal and overweight and as a result, similar results are obtained as  $\kappa$ = 0.30 for females and  $\kappa$ = 0.37 for males.

49.7% of participants has Accurate Body Weight Perception (ABWP). This means that one of every two persons perceives their body weight inaccurately. ABWP is higher among those living in urban areas (51.2%) when compared to the rural areas (47.2%) and the difference between them is statistically significant. ABWP ratio is similar between the genders (female: 49.6%, male: 49.7%) and any statistically significant difference is not estimated. Overweight or obese female frequency is 43.1% and relevant ABWP value is 64.8%, which is 49.0% in male groups.

In accordance with the study performed by Inoue et al., ABWP frequency is found as 99.6% for females and 97.9% for male participants, which are higher than the values obtained in our study.<sup>22</sup> With respect to the BMI category identified by Rahman et al., by means of the measurement performed on 2224 females aged 18-25 and consulting to 5 reproductive health clinics in USA, frequency of overweight or obese females is obtained as 52.2% and their ABWP frequency is found as 77%, which are higher than the values estimated in our study.<sup>25</sup> According to the study of Kim et al. performed with 8581 females aged 20-64 in the scope of Seoul Citizens Health Indicators Survey, BMI and BBA based on statements are compared and ABWP frequency is estimated as 57.4%, which is higher than the value obtained in our study.<sup>26</sup>

In terms of age groups, as the age increases, ABWP frequency decreases; Participants aged 15-24 has 2.1 times more ABWP than those aged 75 and more. As ABWP decreases together with the age and due to the occurrence of obesity related diseases in old ages as a result of cause and effect relation of obesity related health problems, old age groups may be evaluated as the prioritized target mass during improvement of ABWP and struggle with the obesity.<sup>1</sup>

In accordance with the study conducted by Gutierrez-Fisac et al., accurate body weight perception of overweight or obese females decreases with the age



and as for males, such perception decreases after 35 and more ages.<sup>24</sup>

Since the participants having college/university degree have 1.84 times more accurate body weight perception than those having no education, ABWP frequency increases as the educational level increases. This result shows that people having lower educational level may be prioritized target mass during improvement of ABWP. Similarly, in accordance with the studies performed by Alwan et al. and Gutierrez-Fisac et al., ABWP frequency of overweight or obese is higher among higher educational level.<sup>17,24</sup> According to the study of Rahman et al., as the educational level of females increases, ABWP frequency of overweight or obese participants increases as in our study.<sup>25</sup>

# 4.4 Considering of Obesity as Health Problem

Participants are asked whether they consider obesity as health problem according to which 85.3% view obesity as health problem, 10.6% does not perceive obesity as health problem and 4.1% presents no idea about the question

When considering of obesity as health problem is evaluated on the basis of BMI category, difference is found between categories statistically (85.6% of overweight, 86.9% of obese). Similarly, statistically significant difference is found between BWP categories in the scope of the considering of obesity as health problem (90.3% of overweight, 90.7% of obese participants). The fact that the one of every ten participants being obese or perceiving themselves as obese does not consider obesity as health problem shows lack of knowledge in this context.

87.1% of those having ABWP and 83.4% of participants not having ABWP perceive obesity as health problem. Increasing ABWP level will contribute the frequency of considering of obesity as health problem.

Raising more than one respond to the question of how to understand obesity, 89.3% of participants does not have any idea about the question, whereas, 5.1% indicates height and weight calculation to identify obesity, 3.9% supports that only a doctor can decide and 2.9% of participants think that obesity may be understood by analyzing the physical appearance. The fact that the nine of every ten participants do not have any idea about how to understand obesity highlights the requirement to increase obesity related awareness.

# 4.5 Dieting status

17.4% of participants stated that they went on a diet to lose weight during



the last one year. In accordance with the BMI category calculated on the basis of heights and weights measured on 6910 employees aged 18-65 in 6 hospitals in Massachusetts, USA by Lemon et al., 33% of participants is found normal, 32.1% is overweight and 34.8% is identified as obese. 51% of participants stated they were still dieting. When compared with our study having similar BMI ratios, frequency of dieting is lower in our study.<sup>27</sup>

Frequency of participants going on diet is 20.1% in urban areas and 12.9% in rural areas. In terms of gender, frequency of dieting is 20.4% among female participants and 12.2% among male participants. In accordance with the study performed by Burns et al, in the Netherlands and covering 2042 males and 2352 females aged 20-59 on the basis of Amsterdam and Maastricht municipality records, BMI average is calculated on the basis of height and weight values measured and found as 24.5 for females and 25.4 for males, which is 26.8 kg/m<sup>2</sup> for females and 26.1 kg/m<sup>2</sup> for males in our study. Although BMI average is lower than the values found in our study, frequency of those dieting to lose weight during the last one year is 37.2% for females and 20.8% for males, representing higher values when compared with our study.<sup>13</sup>

When the participants dieting during the last one year are evaluated on the basis of BMI category, it is obtained that 19.0% of overweight and 28.4% of obese participants go on diet. In BWP category, 29.4% of overweight and 35.4% of obese go on diet during the last one year. It is identified that participants perceiving themselves as overweight or obese go on diet much more than those being overweight or obese on the basis of BMI. In accordance with BMI category calculated on the basis of height and weight statements of 16891 persons aged 18 and more in the scope of Behavioral Risk Factors based 30 surveys conducted by Forman et al. within 28 states, except for Colombia and Hawaii regions, 47.9% of overweight or obese females still diets being 27.8% in terms of males and 52.1% of females having overweight or obese body weight perception still diets and this ratio is 36.9% for males. Dieting frequency of above study is higher than our study and similarly, those perceiving themselves as overweight or obese goes on more diet than overweight or obese people.<sup>28</sup> Dieting of one fifth of overweight, one third of obese participants shows lack of awareness regarding obesity. Increasing obesity related awareness may contribute to dieting of overweight or obese people ad increase of their physical activities.

When the participants dieting to lose weight during the last one year are



evaluated on the basis of ABWP, it is obtained that 29.1% of those having accurate body weight perception goes on diet and 19.7% of those having inaccurate body weight perception diets. According to the study of Forman et al., frequency of dieting is higher and it is found that 51.1% of overweight or obese females having ABWP still diets; whereas, this frequency is 31.9% for those having inaccurate perception. As for males, these rates are 39.3% and 12.1% respectively.<sup>28</sup>The fact that the one third of individuals having ABWP and one fifth of those not having ABWP diets shows that obesity related awareness is not adequate and more efforts should be presented to create behavioral change in this context.

#### 4.6 Conclusion

In this study, it is analyzed that 33.3% of participants is overweight and 23.4% is obese. In parallel with the worldwide outcomes, obesity is a significant public health problem in Turkey.

The fact that the two third of overweight individuals and three fourth of obese participants do not have ABWP is a significant matter required to be overcome while struggling with obesity and shows that obesity related awareness should be increased. Lower ABWP frequency in rural areas, lower ABWP frequency, but higher obesity frequency among the groups having lower education level may serve as a guide for prioritized target mass of struggle with obesity programs aiming to create ABWP.

The fact that the most of the participants do not have any idea about understanding obesity (9/19) and non-considering of obesity as health problem by obese participants or those perceiving themselves as obese (1/10) shows lack of information about obesity.

Individuals having ABWP perceive obesity as health problem more than those not having ABWP. One third of participants having ABWP and one fifth of those not having ABWP go on diet, which shows that obesity related awareness should be increased and more efforts should be presented to create obesity related behavioral change.

Increase of ABWP frequency will increase the awareness in terms of obesity related health risks and will make overweight and obese people show much more effort to have healthy weight. It will also contribute to the accurate evaluation of obesity related public health messages by the overweight and obese people.



# **5. BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- 1. Obesity and the Economics of Prevention Fit not Fat ed. Sassi F. 2010 OECD Publishing.
- World Health Organization. Obesity and overweight, Factsheet N311, Updated May 2012 http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs311/en/index.html (Erişim 18.06.2012)
- World Health Organization. Obesity: Preventing and Managing the Global Epidemic: Report of a WHO Consultation on Obesity. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2000. World Health Organization Technical Report Series 894.
- 4. World health statistics 2012. World Health Organization 2012. http://www.who. int/healthinfo/EN\_WHS2012\_Full.pdf (Erişim 10.09.2012)
- 5. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010.World Health Organization 2011 Reprinted 2011
- 6. The World Bank. Country and Lending Groups

http://data.worldbank.org/about/country-classifications/country-and-lendinggroups#Upper\_middle\_income (Erişim 13.09.2012)

7. Global Health Observatory Data Repository. World Health Organization. Overweight / Obesity, Overweight (body mass index  $\ge$  25)

http://apps.who.int/ghodata/?vid=2469 (Erişim 20.07.2011)

8. Global Health Observatory Data Repository. World Health Organization. Overweight / Obesity, Obesity (body mass index  $\geq$  30)

http://apps.who.int/ghodata/?vid=2469 (Erişim 20.07.2011)

- 9. Türkiye Sağlık Araştırması, 2010. TÜİK. p. 50.
- 10. T.C. Sağlık Bakanlığı Sağlık İstatistikleri Yıllığı 2011. Sağlık Bakanlığı Ankara 2012. sf 42
- 11. OECD Obesity Update 2012. http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/1/61/49716427.pdf (Erişim 26.06.2012)
- 12. Duncan DT, Wolin KY, Scharoun-Lee M, Ding EL, Warner ET, Bennett GG. Does perception equal reality? Weight misperception in relation to weightrelated attitudes and behaviors among overweight and obese US adults. Int J



BehavNutrPhysAct 2011;8:20.

- 13. Burns CM, Tijhuis MAR, Seidell JC. The relationship between quality of life and perceived body weight and dieting history in Dutch men and women. International Journal of Obesity (2001) 25, 1386–92.
- 14. Dorsey RR, Eberhardt MS, Ogden CL. Racial/ethnic differences in weight perception. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2009;17(4):790-5
- 15. Tang JW, Mason M, Kushner RF, Tirodkar MA, Khurana N, Kandula NR. South Asian American Perspectives on Overweight, Obesity, and the Relationship Between Weight and Health. PrevChronicDis 2012;9:110284.
- 16. Darlow S, Goodman MS, Stafford JD, Lachance CR, Kaphingst KA. Weight perceptions and perceived risk for diabetes and heart disease among overweight and obese women, Suffolk County, New York, 2008. PrevChronicDis 2012;9:110185.
- 17. Alwan H, Viswanathan B, Williams J, Paccaud F, Bovet P. Association between weight perception and socioeconomic status among adults in the Seychelles. BMC Public Health. 2010 Aug 9;10:467.
- 18. Truesdale KP, Stevens J. Do the Obese Know They Are Obese? N C Med J May/ June 2008; 69(3):188-194
- 19. Türkiye Obezite (Şişmanlık) ile Mücadele ve Kontrol Programı (2010-2014). Sağlık Bakanlığı. Ankara, 2010.
- 20. Türkiye İstatistik Kurumu Sınıflama Sunucusu http://tuikapp.tuik.gov.tr/DIESS/ AnasayfaGetirAction.do(Erişim 20.07.2011)
- 21. WHO Child Growth Standards. Growth Reference Data for 5-19 Years. WHO Reference 2007. http://www.who.int/growthref/en/(Erişim 26.06.2012)
- Inoue M, Toyokawa S, Miyoshi Y, Miyano Y, Suzuki T, Suyama Y, Inoue K, Kobayashi Y. Degree of agreement between weight perception and body mass index of Japanese workers: MY Health Up Study. J OccupHealth. 2007 Sep;49(5):376-81.
- 23. Türkiye Nüfus ve Sağlık Araştırması 2008. Hacettepe Üniversitesi Nüfus Etütleri Enstitüsü Ankara, 2009.
- 24. Gutierrez-Fisac JL, Lopez Garcia E, Rodriguez-Artalejo F, Banegas Banegas JR, Guallar-Castillon P. Self-perception of being overweight in Spanish adults. Eur J ClinNutr 2002;56:866-72.



- 25. Rahman M, Berenson AB. Self-perception of weight and its association with weight-related behaviors in young reproductive-age women. ObstetGynecol. 2010 December; 116(6): 1274–1280.
- 26. Kim DS, Kim HS, Cho Y, Cho SI. The effects of actual and perceived body weight on unhealthy weight control behaviors and depressed mood among adult women in Seoul, Korea. J PrevMedPublicHealth. 2008 Sep;41(5):323-30.
- 27. Lemon SC, Rosal MC, Zapka J, Borg A, Andersen V: Contributions of weight perceptions to weight loss attempts: differences by body mass index and gender. Body Image 2009, 6:90-96.
- 28. Forman MR, Trowbridge FL, Gentry EM, Marks JS, Hogelin GC. Overweight adults in the United States: the behavioral risk factor surveys. Am J ClinNutr 1986, 44(3):410-416

